January 12th, 2003
Hi Gavin

With a little bit of luck, I will be able to post this letter today rather than tomorrow. A post box has just been placed outside the hotel, which is rather convenient. Posting during the week is no problem as mail can be handed in to the reception desk, which then posts it. But weekends are not so convenient and the mail has to wait until Monday mornings for posting.


The run yesterday was from Tei Mei Yuk to Bride’s pool then down to the coast, around and back to Bride’s pool and over the hill to Tei Mei Tuk again. Fine and cool (for HK) at 17OC. The overall time was 3 hr 45 min which was 15 minutes slower last year. The run didn’t feel too bad, but there were two niggling calf injuries plus a cracked heel (due to the dry weather) which tended to slow me down. Also, I deliberately went a little slower so as not to “hit the wall” in the last section. But felt a bit tired afterwards, so went to bed early last night.


The swimming pool is open for another 3 weeks. Closed in February for ‘maintenance.’ Will keep swimming until the end of the month. Last Monday, the air temperature was only 7OC when I went swimming. Warmed up since then. The water temperature is about 16-17OC at the moment. I notice that my mouth and cheeks go cold and numb first but that then disappears. Then the back of my neck does the same thing. After that, it is not too bad. I have also noticed that following the swim, I often feel much colder after a hot shower. So on friday I did not have a shower; instead, I just briskly rubbed myself down with the towel. However, on getting back to the suite, I did have a hot bath. Not sure what the best method is. Maybe just wrapping up warmly or going to bed is best. I think that is what the guy I saw on TV did in the outback of Siberia where there is probably no shower anyway. Last night, on TV, they showed a rite-of-passage that 20-year old Japanese boys go from boyhood to manhood. They have to have a wash in water that is at a temperature of about 1OC! Supposed also to be good for the health. If also shoed 4 girls doing the same thing (for fun, I think). 


Only one entry in my diary for this past week. The main event was the annual policy speech by the Chief Executive. I didn’t listen to it but it was much shorter than in previous years. This is the pattern of such speeches around the world. In years past, they tended to be long addresses to legislatives stating in detail what the government will do in the coming year. With the advent of TV, politicians have realised that they have an opportunity to speak to the nation and not just the legislature so the speeches now tend to be more political and short on precise plans. This, for example, is what happens so when the US President makes his “State of the Union” to the nation. But in HK, few people would actually watch Tung’s address as it is in the afternoon. The general consensus is that his speech did not say much that was of much use. From commentaries in the paper, it seems that the HK economy is not as bad as the government is painting it and that most of the gloom is actually due to what the government is saying. HK’s future will be tied up with the Pearl River Delta (the triangular area on either side of the Pearl River from HK to Macau and up to Guangzhou). But apparently it has taken 5 years of telling this to Mr Tung before he was willing to believe it. Also, as you know, HK has a big deficit. This is due to the government having been on a spending binge over the past 5 years. And to overcome the deficit, the government is trying to ask the middle and lower income groups to pay for the government’s own over-spending. The latest in this was a tax on bank interest as well as on bank deposits proposed by the Financial Secretary. This, of course, would hit the middle income groups the hardest and the suggestion was met with fury. The next day the idea was dropped! 


Forgot to mention last week that some workers discovered parts of a body at a land fill in Tseung Kwan O. And more and more parts of several bodies have been discovered since. The Police said that they are from discarded cadavers, though the hospitals at first denied this, saying that the remains are ‘burnt’ (the word they used rather than ‘cremated’). And then the Medical School of the University of HK admitted that it was there fault. They said that the parts were left behind in an old building when they moved to a new building. Very, very sloppy indeed. Also, there have been problems with the liver transplant units at the Queen Mary hospital (HK side) and Prince of Wales hospital (Shatin). As they don’t co-operate very well, the result has been one wasted liver, even though there is a big queue waiting for transplants, and also one person who was denied a transplant at the Prince of Wales hospital as their monthly ‘quota’ had been used up, even though there were livers available at the other hospital. To overcome such problems, it has just been announced that the two units will be combined at the Queen Mary hospital. The Prince of Wales hospital is not happy with this. 


From time to time I look at the Rugby website. One famous All Black died a few weeks ago in South Africa, where he has lived for some time. His name is Don Clarke and he was famous for his goal kicking. I can remember him – just. He was able to kick goals up to about 70 yards from the goalposts (well over halfway). But his style was quite different from today’s kickers. The ball was laid down in a ‘torpedo’ fashion and his approach was to run straight at the ball to kick it rather than in a curve as they do now. Also, it was announced that Doug Howlett (who you have probably not heard of but Nadine has), one of the good newer breed of All Blacks, was looking for a club in Europe instead of staying with the All Blacks in this the World Cup year. May have been just a scheme to get a better contract. Whatever the reasons, it was announced a few days later that he had signed a new contract and would stay with the All Blacks.


The final of the challenger series of the America’s Cup is now underway. The Swiss yacht Alinghi won the first race yesterday against the San Francisco yacht Oracle. The winner of these races will then compete next month against Team New Zealand for the Cup. It is interesting that most of the crews of these two yachts are actually from NZ! Alinghi has many of the winning Team NZ crew who successfully defended the cup last time. The present Team NZ announced that its boats will have extra attachments at the back of the hulls which are supposed to make the yachts go faster. 

Well, that’s about it for this week. Thinking of you.      

Cheers, Dad
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